Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 6-7 February 2008

at High Leigh Conference Centre, Hoddesdon

Present:
The President, The Vice-President and 51 voting members. The Chair welcomed all who were present at the Council for the first time.

Apologies:
Deacon Sarah Bruce, Ms Anthea Cox, Deacon Sue Culver, The Revd Jonathan Kerry, Mrs Nwabueze Nwokolo, The Revd Paul Nzacahayo, Mr David Walton, Jane Bates. 
In attendance:
The Revd Joseph Basappa Suray (replacement representative, Committee for Racial Justice), Deacon Andrew Carter (replacement representative, MDO), 

Ms Christine Elliott, Mr John Ellis, Mr Norman Mann, The Revd Peter Phillips (Faith and Order Committee), The Revd Dr Mark Wakelin, Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer), Pat Parkins (Minutes), Yvonne Abba-Opoku (Administration). 

Letters:
The Council agreed to send letters to Deacon Sarah Bruce and The Revd Paul Nzacahayo.

Prayers:
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, The Revd Loraine Mellor.

08.1.1    The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 15-16 October 2007 were agreed and signed as a correct record of the meeting.

08.1.2   
Matters arising
i)
07.3.9 Implementation of Complaints and Discipline Review Group’s recommendations

The Revd Ken Howcroft reported that this was progressing and that a paper on related matters would be dealt with later in the agenda (see Minute 08.1.21)

ii) 07.3.15 Appointment of Team Secretaries

The Council was informed of the formal appointments of the new Team Secretaries (details in MC/08/05).
iii)  07.3.16 Edited report on Revision of 1993 Resolutions
This was deferred until the April Council when it can more easily be linked to developing work on Equalities and Diversity.

iv) 07.3.18 Relationship between employing bodies

Ruth Pickles reported to the Council that the  Employment Legal Advisor had confirmed that TUPE would apply in appropriate circumstances in transfers between Methodist employing bodies.

v)
Summary report of the 6 group conversations at the October Council (on the Stationing Review). David Deeks apologised that this had not been sent earlier and will distribute it with the Minutes of the present Council.

08.1.3 Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held on 28 November       
2007 and 15 January 2008. 


Ken Wales presented the Minutes of the SRC meetings held in November 2007 and 


January 2008. Both he and other members of SRC had been involved in the further 


revision of papers since the SRC meetings and now presented to the Council. 


The work promised on grant-making processes (08.1.5) is still being developed and will be fully reported to the April Council. 

Graham Carter expressed some anxiety of how the minute is phrased in 07.4.9, Supporting Strategic Leadership, relating to the two ASCs not being Green. Ken Wales stated that we were not at that stage trying to have any discussion which implied that any of these posts were created around individuals. Green posts would be advertised internally in the first instance and then externally. 

Jenny Easson raised a concern re 08.1.13 and/or 08.1.14. David Deeks stated that the process of agreeing funding for individual aspects of connexional identity has been immensely time consuming. We have therefore said to Scotland and Shetland that a single pot of money could be provided for them to judge in their own way how to express their connexional identity in political Scotland and conversations are proving to be very fruitful.

08.1.4
Chair’s Business

There was no business under this heading.

08.1.5
NCH Brand 

Polly Neate, NCH Executive Director of Public Affairs & Communications, was welcomed to the Council and gave a visual presentation of the ‘NCH branding project’, followed by a ‘Mood film’. She spoke about Brand as the conception of the organisation in the minds of the stakeholders. Research showed that the brand platform “Always there for Children” represents a territory for NCH that can be owned for the long-term and as such it will underpin all communications and activities. It has been approved by the Trustees. 
NCH is not portrayed as the lead agency in child-care but projects a strong message that ‘what we do is distinctive’. The next steps in communicating more about this include the Methodist Conference, NCH Sunday and a public major launch in September.

The Chair thanked Polly for presenting this to the Council in such an interesting and 

enjoyable way.

08.1.6   
Equalities and Diversity 

i)  
Equalities and Diversity Report [MC/08/01]

Alison Parker was welcomed to the Council. Alison presented MC/08/01, built on previous work in the area of equalities and diversity, which represents a skeletal structure of what might be brought to the Conference. Additional material will include recommendations for staffing in the Team and an action plan. The paper also contains a draft equal opportunities policy.

Comments were offered for further drafting of the report for the April Council, towards Conference. Examples of marginalisation should be given; ‘discrimination on the grounds of age’ to be considered instead of ageism, etc; discrimination on the grounds of being ordained and lay to be included; ‘sexual orientation’ to be used, rather than ‘homophobia’. 

Further theological under-girding of what the report is about is needed and a review of the present theological statements. The language used must be clear both outside and within the Church. Reference to Equalities and Diversity should be included in DDE’s job descriptions. A statement of intention and forward thinking is required for the April report to Council. 

Alison outlined the resource ‘Treasure Box’ which will be available at Conference.

Council agreed that any decisions on this were delayed until the following item, with a related paper (MC/08/02), being considered alongside it.

 ii) 
Diversity, Equality and Methodist Identity [MC/08/02] 


Ermal Kirby presented MC/08/02 which looks at the current range of nationalities and cultures already in the Connexion and how this increasing diversity needs to be seen as part of the core identity of the Church and not just of interest to special groups. 


The Council gave general approval to the ways forward sketched in MC/08/01.


It was agreed that MC/08/02 and MC/08/01 should be developed in an interdependent and mutually supportive way with a clear set of challenges as an outcome. The processes on Alison’s work, Faith and Order and Ermal’s paper must be brought together to ensure mutual stimulus from now on, in time for the April Council.

08.1.7   
Update on Team Focus [MC/08/05]

David Deeks presented MC/08/05, Connexional Team Report, giving a sketch of current Team Focus activities in the Team and the preparations for the reconfigured Team. He outlined the main points in the paper, gave assurances to the concerns raised and explained that the process would continue into the following year. SRC at its meeting in March will be looking at budgets: an outline budget is achievable with very careful monitoring as the year proceeds.

Ken Wales thanked David Deeks for the tremendous work undertaken and asked that we support him until the end of August 2008 until his retirement. 

Council asked that the following message be sent to the staff in the Connexional Team:

“The President, The Revd Dr Martyn Atkins, led the Council in prayer for the Team, the Council and the whole Connexion, where there is concern and worry about the Team Focus process. The Council was made aware of the continuing responsibilities of the whole Team and noted in particular the heavy burden of responsibility carried by JSG. The President and Vice-President have become aware of the particular calling and commitment required to carry on with everyday responsibilities when the Team is also in a process of change. The Council thanks the staff for doing this work on behalf of the whole Church, especially in a time of transition. You are in our thoughts and prayers”


08.1.8
Governance Support Cluster [MC/08/03A and 03B] Confidential (MC/08/03 was withdrawn)


Ken Howcroft, David Gamble and occasional visitors were not present for this item.

Ken Wales presented paper MC/08/03A and a diagram MC/08/03B. He explained that the paper and indicative map summarised proposals, which have been influenced, overseen and monitored by the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) over several months. The structures being put in place allow for the governance work of the Church to be carried through and provide resources for compliance with the laws of the land. Methodist Conference 2007 recognised that there would be some amendments that would need to be made to the indicative map as we follow this process through and permission was given to the Methodist Council to respond to these issues. 

Ken read a letter received from the Staff Association outlining concerns about some of the proposals presented to staff on 22 and 25 January and stated that a response had been sent. The General Secretary had met senior staff members on 31 Jan.  Ken therefore highlighted the changes in the edited version of paper MC/08/03A now presented to the Council. 

Following detailed discussions and an adjournment to allow further time for an amendment to Resolution no 2, proposed by Ward Jones, the following Resolutions were agreed. Ken Wales gave an assurance that he will make sure that the decision is communicated to the staff. He is happy to spend time with people at MCH to assist with the understanding of these proposals.
Resolutions agreed by the Council

1. The Council gives general endorsement of the proposal for a Governance Support Cluster (GSC).

2. The Council proposes that

(1) Two persons be appointed by the Conference to work full-time in the Team, within the GSC, under the direction of the Secretary of the Conference, to assist the Secretary in the performance of responsibilities which are laid down in the Standing Orders of the Conference
(2) One of the two (lay or ordained) be the manager of the GSC

(3) The other must be a presbyter and is to be the Assistant Secretary of the Conference/Deputy Secretary of the Conference.

3.
This resolution was withdrawn.

4
The Council receives the report of the group which met The Revd Ken Howcroft on 01.02.08 (paragraph 11).

5.
Confidential 
6.   The Council confirms that the process to be used in appointing the manager of GSC follows closely the appointment process for the full-time Green senior manager roles, save that the Appointing Panel will recommend to the Council, who will in turn bring the name for appointment by the Conference.

7.  
The job descriptions for the two posts, including the job title of the post open to lay or ordained, be approved by a panel consisting of the General Secretary/Secretary of the Conference, the General Secretary/Secretary of the Conference-designate or his nominee, The Revd Jim Booth, Mrs Susan Howdle, Mrs Bev Jones and The Revd Ermal Kirby, with Ken Wales as its chair.

08.1.9   
Women’s Network [MC/08/06]

Margaret Sawyer and Pam Turner gave a visual presentation of MC/08/06 to illustrate the results of the consultation on the future structure of Women’s Network. The consultation replies indicated very little support for the proposal to set up an independent charity for Women’s Network. 

Recommendations agreed by Council:

The Council approved the appointment of a small named group to work with a group

from the Connexional Women’s Network Committee to identify the best way forward, reporting to April Council and continuing to support the transition of Women’s Network beyond September 2008.

The terms of reference for the group should be as broad as possible to find the best way forward; they should incorporate the matters referred to in the draft recommendations 1, 3, 4 and 5 in MC/08/06 and should seriously consider the outcomes of the discussions in the Council. 

Council agreed that The Revd Liz Smith (chair), Ruth Pickles and The Revd David Leese should serve as the members of Council for this group, with 3 members appointed by the Women’s Network Committee.. 

08.1.10
Connexional Leadership Team [MC/08/07]

David Deeks introduced paper MC/08/07, which was discussed later in groups. 

Following receipt of the notes from scribes, David gave a summary of the responses. It was agreed that a paragraph should be added to the report to clarify the relationship between CLF and the Chairs meeting, to justify the need for the two groups.

Resolutions agreed by Council

1)   The Connexional Leadership Team is henceforth called the Connexional Leaders’ 

Forum (paragraph 4 in MC/08/07).

2)  
The Council gives general support to the underlying ambition (paragraph 3) and the major emphasis (paragraph 5) of the Forum. 

3)  
[This resolution seeking approval for the proposed Standing Order for the CLF was withdrawn and the matter deferred to the April Council. Dudley Coates proposed that when the matter returned it should include an addition to the Standing Order  to the effect that ‘the Youth President should be included in the CLF’. Council voted as follows: 23 For; 23 Against. It was  therefore agreed to hold this business for a final decision at the April Council.

4) 
The Council approves the preparation of a paper for the Conference Agenda, with consequential changes to Standing Orders being added.

08.1.11  
NM 5 (2007): Review of the title “District Chair” [MC/08/08]

David Deeks presented a summary of the notes from the group discussions on this item. Council agreed that this should be deferred until the final phase of Mapping a Way Forward: Regrouping for Mission is reached, when districts will be reviewed.

08.1.12 
‘Confidentiality and Transparency’  [MC/08/09 Confidential] 
David Deeks presented a summary of the notes from the group discussions on this item.  The Council will be given an opportunity in April to determine whether or not it supports the current practice on the release of confidential information relating to appointments. 

08.1.13  
Fresh Expressions, Phase 2 [MC/08/10]

The Revd Steven Croft from the Church of England was welcomed and presented MC/08/10. Steven introduced the Phase 2 initiative from 2009 which will provide strategic leadership and training across the churches on a similar scale to the present. The paper develops this further with clear outcomes, a revised team structure, notional budget and proposals on funding. 

Council supported the proposals, and noted the need for a decision on the budgetary commitment, within the overall budget, at the April Council.

08.1.14   Ecumenical Relationships: A Review [MC/08/11] 
Gareth Powell presented MC/08/11, a preliminary report setting out the working group’s thinking on vision and identity, offering initial recommendations and indicating further work needing to be done.

There were questions, discussion and comments on the Recommendations. The recommendation to establish an Ecumenical Reference Group was welcomed. Gareth gave an assurance that further work to develop terms of reference and an outline of its membership would ensure that the scope and work of the present Four Nations Reference Group would be recognised.  

 

Some members of the Council looked for more passion in the advocacy of a renewed ecumenical vision. There were pleas for greater recognition of the variety and diversity of churches in the many different situations in the connexion and for priority to be given to forging relationships with the many new streams of church life in our nations.

 

The full report would be brought to the Council in April.

08.1.15 
World Church Relationships consultation [MC/08/12]
Helen Woodall presented MC/08/12, a report from the reference group which reviewed the consultation set up to look at the future role and shape of the World Church Office. The report outlines responses received from some of the partner churches that the Methodist Church currently works with worldwide. The reference group recognises that there is further work to be done to achieve an enhanced capacity for working with partner churches. 

The Council was grateful for this conversation and for the reminder that we are on a journey towards Conference 2008 although we cannot promise that everything will be perfectly formed by September 2008. Christine Elliott was asked to take a lead in this process and advise on some of the issues raised. 

The Council agreed to support the recommendations in the report.

08.1.16 
Report from TSRE [MC/08/21] with [MC/08/21A] 

Jim Booth presented MC/08/21 and MC/08/21A. Council received the narrative paper MC/08/21 concerning the designated Training Assessment Fund. which outlines the particular situation we are currently in. Significant points about budgets were noted including the accumulation of a £6 million surplus. This had been reported each year in the annual accounts, but the Connexional Treasurer stated that if the new Governance arrangements for Finance had been in place it would have been picked up earlier and more attention paid to it.. 


Paper MC/08/21A dealt with proposals for how the Designated Training Assessment Fund might be used. Paragraph 2.1 of the paper proposed that the first call on the balance should be an allocation of £200,000 to meet genuine transitional costs of moving to the model of training proposed in the Training Institutions Review Group report accepted by the 2007 Conference, and which involved changes in the distribution of pre-ordination students and the setting up of the Training Forums. Such costs would include (1) short-term support of staff posts becoming redundant in view of changed distribution of students and (2) administrative costs associated with setting up the new structures. Costs would be incurred both by Districts and by training institutions. 


Paragraphs 2.2-4 proposed that £1.2 million be designated to support the transition to and introduction of the Extending Discipleship and Exploring Vocation programme. This was based on an indicative figure of £60,000 per annum for three years for each of the five regional networks in England, with appropriate funding (the exact level to be decided) for Scotland and Wales. This would allow for the employment of one f.t.e. member of staff in each network in England (with a proportionate figure for Scotland and Wales) together with a budget for course development. 

Jim Booth suggested that with regard to both proposals the global sums provided would be claimed in stages through the transitional period, and that accountability should be exercised through the Training Strategy and Resources Executive for the use of them.  

The Council approved the two proposals for immediate use of the fund.

Paragraphs 3.1 to 3.3 of the Paper set out some indicative proposals for how more of the designated Training Assessment Fund could be used. The Council received the outline of indicative proposals. It authorised the TSRE to do further work in the light of its comments, to consult with the Strategy and Resources Committee and to bring detailed recommendations to the next meeting of the Council. 

08.1.17 
Employment of DDEs and Training Officers [MC/08/25] 


David Deeks presented MC/08/25 asking to give permission for the Council itself to employ the DDEs and TOs, on the understanding that a report to explain this change will be given to the Conference in 2008. The Recommendation was agreed.

08.1.18 Senior Leadership Working Party [MC/08/14]  

Council agreed that the names proposed in confidence by the General Secretary and General Secretary-designate should be approached to serve on the Working Party, with a view to their being appointed at the April Council

The Council also agreed that the appendix to MC/08/07 should be referred to this Working Party, by adopting resolution (5) in that paper: The Council encourages further work to be done on the notion of a small connexional leadership group which accounts to and serves the Council/Conference, and refers the matter to the working group that must review the arrangements for the senior officers of the Conference. 

The Working Party should report first to the Methodist Council on the way to Conference 2009.

08.1.19 
Governance arrangements for Finance [MC/08/04] and [2 supporting diagrams]

Ken Howcroft introduced the item. John Ellis presented paper MC/08/04 which offers a strategic view from the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) on the best structures for dealing with financial matters within the reconfigured Connexional Team, with particular reference to governance issues. 

There was a plea for District Treasurers to be considered: Ken Howcroft  agreed to take this on board. Following discussions the paper was agreed.

08.1.20  
Heritage [MC/08/13]
Ken Wales presented MC/08/13, which was agreed. The Revd Timothy Macquiban will be available to assist in this process.

08.1.21
Complaints and Disciplinary Review [MC/08/22]

Alan Ashton presented MC/08/22.  He reminded Council that there are still districts who currently have produced no applications for the new Connexional Complaints Panel.  

The Council received the report and agreed that the people named should be recommended to the Conference for appointment to the Connexional Complaints Panel from 1 September 2008, subject to the receipt of satisfactory references. 

08.1.22 
Conference 2009  
The Council gave permission for Ken Howcroft to negotiate dates and venues for Conference 2009, subject to consultation with Chairs.

08.1.23 Report of the Archives & History Committee [MC/08/15]

The Council received MC/08/15.

08.1.24
NCH – Nomination of a new Trustee [MC/08/16]

The Council agreed the following Resolution:

Acting on behalf of the Conference, in accordance with SO 211(1), The Methodist Council appoints Lesley Sawers to be a member of the board of NCH for 3 years, with immediate effect, in compliance with SO 240.

08.1.25
Nomination of two members of SRC [MC/08/17]


The Council agreed the following Resolution:


In accordance with SO 213, the Council recommends to the Conference that Margaret Best and Alison Jackson be appointed as members of the Strategy & Resources Committee, for 4 years from 1 September 2008.

08.1.26 Appointment of the Principal of Cliff College [MC/08/18, with minor amendments] (SRC/08/01)

The Council approved the appointment of The Revd Dr Christopher Blake as Principal of Cliff College for a period not exceeding 6 years from the 1 September 2008.
08.1.27   Consents process: permission for trial this year [MC/08/19]


The Council authorises the Nottingham and Derby District to take part in a Pilot Exercise for the new Property Consent procedures during the connexional year 2007-8.

08.1.28
Appointment of Mission Partners [MC/08/20]


The Council appointed the Mission Partner as listed in MC/08/20.

08.1.29
Appointments [MC/08/23]


The Council agreed the appointments as listed in MC/08/23.

08.1.30
Co-option of Members of MCSC and DCSC [MC/08/24]


The Council agreed to the co-option of members as listed in MC/08/24.


08.1.31
Attestations 
The Journal of the 2007 Conference was signed by the President, Vice-President and Secretary of the Conference and the two attesters appointed by the Conference, The Revd Carrie Seaton and Ken Wales, in the presence of Council.

The chaplain, The Revd Loraine Mellor, had presided over a celebration of Holy Communion for Ash Wednesday at the end of the Council’s business on 6 February; and led the Council in closing prayers at the end of business on 7 February. 

